Lindenwood College

VOL. 87

ST. CHARLES MO., OCTOBER 1917

NO. 4

Entered at the St. Charles, Missouri, Post Office as second class matter.



REV. R. S. CALDER, D.D.

Margaret L. Butler Chair of Bible, Lindenwood College

CONVOCATIONAL ADDRESS.

The Rev. Ralph S. Calder, the first occupant of the Margaret L. Butler Chair of Bible, delivered the opening address, in the college chapel, Monday night, September 17.

"It is profitable for us to ask ourselves." he said, "what is the aim—the end that we have in mind in seeking an education. Some say that education is an investment; that it is going to pay in wages—that there will be a

financial return. Others say that it is an accomplishment; that it will give culture and refinement. These, however, are extreme views. Education in reality is both and more. Let us think of it as an equipment for life, for making a living and for making a life.

"But whatever the end in education, we all agree on the means; it is for the most part, the acquisition of knowledge. The educated woman is the woman who knows. But all knowledge is not of equal worth. What ought an educated

person to know?

"Let me suggest three realms in which one should be at home. An educated person should know something of the three great realms of life. There is the realm of nature-the world that we live in. Its beauties and wonders, its mysteries and its marvellous powers are an ever present challenge to the mind of man. We may call the study of this realm science. If the great God thought and planned and brought into being the most infinite varieties of life that fill this world of ours, we but honor Him when we seek to think His thoughts after Him, and learn more and

more of his handiwork.

"There is the realm of literature-the world of mind. Being bookish is not being educated. But there are some books that one must know if he would be educated. There is background without which present day literature cannot be rightly or fully appreciated. This background is some acquaintance with the three great peoples of antiquity who have impressed themselves upon the world as no other nations before, or since have done. They are the Romans, the Greeks and the Hebrews. Romans gave Law to the world, the Greeks Literature and Art, and the Hebrews gave Religion and the world's text book on Religion, the Bible. A knowledge and appreciation of any part of the world's literature presupposes and rests upon some knowledge of these matchless classics of the ages.

"There is the realm of the Moralthe world of conscience. Knowledge and attainment in this realm are more essential to manhood and womanhood than any other. For it is the moral qualities that make the man; not brains nor brawn-but soul. The object of life is first to create moral ability, which is based on intellectual ability, which is itself dependent on clean, vital, physical power-and then use it for the benefit of the world. Education simply completes itself in service.

"The greatest temptation for educated people is selfishness. There is a tendency to become self centered. It is service alone that can save one from selfishness.

"We own what we give, and lose what we keep. The story we did not tell, but only enjoyed ourselves, we forgot. The thought we intended to keep for future use, we lost, because we did not make it our own by telling it, by expressing it. 'The heart,' too, 'grows rich in giving.' The love that goes out to others comes back to enrich our own lives. 'It is more blessed to give than to receive. Let others mass their mil-lions, but 'Let me live in a house by the side of the road, and be a friend to man.'

NEW STUDENTS PRAISE COLLEGE AND FACULTY.

Beauty of the campus, friendliness of Dr. and Mrs. Roemer and the "old girls," homelike atmosphere, attention given to details which would add to the comfort of faculty and students, unusual interest in the students displayed by the faculty-these were the predominating impressions gathered from ninety fresh-

men English themes.

Carol Stephens, of Pawhuska, Okla., wrote, "The first thing that made an impression on me was the homelike atmosphere. Dr. and Mrs. Roemer, who were in Jubilee Hall, extended a hearty welcome to each girl as she arrived. Everyone seemed to be greeting some-To one who is away from one else. home for the first time, it means a great deal to find that she is not among strangers, but that she is a member of the family-the lovely Lindenwood family."

"I was much impressed by the friendliness of the girls," wrote Blanche Shir-ley, of Benton, III. "The 'old girls' were exceedingly polite and cordial to the new students, but when they greeted each other, they often jumped or yelled, and affectionately kissed each other.'

Louise Child, of Richmond Mo., wrote, "As we drove up Butler Way, the lights twinkling in the different halls seemed to breathe a welcome to us, and when we stopped in front of Jubilee and saw Dr. Roemer standing on the steps, and heard the cheery greetings called to us by the several groups of girls standing on the steps, it seemed as if we were coming back from a summer vacation, instead of arriving at a place where everything was strange. It seemed the most natural thing in the world for me to go down to dinner with that happy, laughing throng of girls; and when after dinner, we went over to Butler Hall and danced in the big gymnasium, and met the girls, it seemed that everything possible had been done to make us feel at home. But there was one thing more. When I had gone up to my room that night, and was teginning to feel a little bit blue, four of the old girls came up to see me, and told me all about the college, and the rules, and the many things that the new girls have to learn; so that when I turned out my light and went to bed, I went to sleep with the thought that in after years I would look back to my arrival at Lindenwood, and count it as one of my most pleasant recollections.

"Upon arriving here I was more than favorably impressed. The grounds are beautiful, and everything is so well kept that it makes an 'outsider' happy to become an 'insider' " wrote Charlotte C'emens, of Springfield, Mo. "Not in any school that I have been before have I found girls who have been as nice to new girls, as they are here."

Petty Johnson, of Springfield, Mo., wrote, "Corridors with trunks at every door; corridors without trunks; doors opened to show bureaus, tables, chairs, and beds covered with everything from silver slippers to blankets and books; doors giving a bird's-eye view of rooms that showed no signs of occupancy other than a frantic owner or two undecided as yet, whether they had forgotten to check their trunks in the first place, or whether the baggagemen was holding them out of pure meanness; vacant halls, and halls tilled with old girls glad to be back again; halls with new girls just getting acquainted-this is my first impression of Lindenwood."

Helen Peck, of Arkansas City, Kans, wrote, "As I stood on the steps of Jubilee Hall and looked upon Lindenwood, my first impression was the beauty of the scenery that surrounded the school, and I thought of how large a part such beauty of nature must have in developing the lives of the girls in the college. Too, I was impressed by the quiet spirit about the place, so much like one's home, so needful in one's life."

"Driving up Butler Way, one receives an almost unbelievably pleasing sensation," wrote Cleora Jenner, of Chanute, Kans., "when the smooth, green campus, with the large old trees from which hang pretty, flowering baskets, and the artistically arranged flower beds greet the eye. The benches and the lawn swings extend a most inviting welcome to a weary traveler. The sorority houses convey to one an agreeable feeling of coziness, a feeling of homelike security seems to engulf one upon her arrival at the Lindenwood threshold."

Ruth Stevenson, of New Hampton, Mo., wrote, "The college representative had informed me that Dr. Roemer would be the best man I would ever meet next to my father, and that he was lovely to his family of girls. I have found this to be true. And Mrs. Roemer is exactly as I had pictured her—so sweet and good to both old and new girls. Already the new girls have fallen in love with their college mother, and I believe each one has resolved to give her very best to Lindenwood, that she may get the very best from her school life."

Marion Knapp, of Rolla, Mo., wrote. "I was deeply impressed by the personal attention given the students by the teachers. The teachers seem to know each girl by name, and are always ready to help her the best that they are able."

"It has been said that schools are represented too brilliantly to prospective students," wrote Helen Wilson, of Chanute, Kans. "Because of this, i wished to see the schools I thought I would like best. Lindenwood was the last one on the route of five schools, consequently before I reached it, my enthusiasm was about gone. However, at the first glimpse of Lindenwood, I knew that at last I had found one school that had not been pictured brilliantly enough. I have found it an ideal girls school, and true to its representation."

"I never saw so many girls assembled in one place before," wrote Clotilda Fenwick, of Perryville, Mo. "Living in a small town my friends were necessarily limited to twenty or thirty girls, hence my imagination stopped at that number. Now I may have over two hundred friends to replace the old ones—I can hardly believe it!"

MABREY-TALLEY WEDDING.

Miss Alma Mabrey, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Thomas William Mabrey, of Kirkwood, Mo., was married to Victor Willis Talley, September 18, at Grace Church.

Mrs. Talley won the Lindenwood Scholarship Prize last June.



Lindenwood College

A Monthly Bulletin published by Lindenwood College under the Direction of the Department of Journalism.

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

President - - Dr. J. L. Roemer
Vice-President - - Dr. D. M. Skilling
Sec'y and Treas. - George B. Cummings

Address communications to

MISS MARGUERITE McGOWAN Department of Journalism

FORM OF BEQUEST.

"I give and bequeath unto the Board of Trustees of Lindenwood Female College, a corporation, St. Charles, Mo., the sum of dollars, to be used in such manner for the benefit of the College as they may decide.

FIRST COLLEGE TO ASSIST WAR LIBRARY COUNCIL.

Sam S. DeKins, executive secretary of the St. Louis War Library Council, writes Dr. Roemer, "So far as I can learn, and I am in constant touch with the War Library movement, Lindenwood College is the first college to actively assist in the raising of the money so sorely needed at this time.

Lindenwood is to be congratulated for the high interest it evidences in the numerous patriotic movements that are

being made to end the war."

In the same mail with Mr. DeKin's letter, Dr. Roemer received the following comment from Miss Margery Quigley of the St. Louis Library: "I was very interested, especially as a librarian,

in the work your school is undertaking for the soldiers' libraries. I don't believe that any other schools in this vicinity have done anything in regard to this movement, which is so fundamentally theirs."

During the quiet hours, when all the girls were sure to be in their rooms, the monitors of the various dormitories made a room-to-room canvass in the interest of the War Library Council, which is endeavoring to raise money to be used in supplying libraries at the various United States military centers.



MISS HELEN BAYSINGER President of the Y.W.C.A.

Y. W. C. A. TO MAKE BANDAGES, SHIRTS AND SWEATERS.

Y. W. C. A. will take charge of the Red Cross work at Lindenwood, according to Miss Helen Erma Baysinger, president of the organization. Work will be begun as soon as materials for the knitting and sewing arrive.

Mrs. R. S. Calder, wife of the college pastor, and Miss Grace Godfrey of the Home Economics Department, will give instruction in knitting, and Miss Mary Palmer, instruction in Domestic Art, will give instructions in the preparation of surgical dressing, and the making of surgical shirts.

HAIRE EMPHASIZES MISS F. HIKES AND GYMNASTICS.

Every student at Lindenwood College is required to take physical training. If unable to take the regular courses, lighter

courses have been arranged.

"We are doing everything in our power to make the student body physically fit," said Miss Frances Haire, head of the Physical Education Department. students must take a certain amount of exercise, for exercise is a cleanser and a tonic for the body. During exercise the blood, heart and lungs are more efficient. The exercise makes the blood flow faster, enabling it to carry more oxygen to the tissues and to relieve the system of more waste material. Through the sweat glands being made more active, the body is given an internal bath, which soap and water could not have reached.

"This year I will give special attention to hikes, general gymnastics and class teams which can include many students,

and will bring into play all the big muscles of the body. "Hikes," said Miss Haire, "give a general tone to the body, because they bring into play all the big muscles, and the breathing apparatus. We will have no debutante slouch or drooping shoulders; I am going to put more emphasis than ever on good carriage. On the hikes the girls will be required to wear loose, practical clothing, and plenty large, low

heeled walking shoes. "An important part of the gymnastic program is 'Marching Tactics' which consists in quick changes in the line of march, resulting in various formations. The value of the 'Tactics' is the quick mental stimulus or co-ordination of mind and body. The execution of commands must take place in less than a second after the command is given. This course," said Miss Haire, "is similar to 'military Tactics' of the army; however, it goes farther than army tactics, in that it has more formations.

"Self confidence, initiative, and reliance will be taught," Miss Haire continued, "in the many Saturday night programs or stunts gotten up by the girls. These stunts are original and consist of vaudeville acts, bazaars and clever parties. To some, we will charge admission; the proceeds we will turn into our Red Cross

Fund."

FUTURE BRIGHT FOR WOMEN JOURNALISTS, SAYS D. MENG.

Douglas Meng, on the staff of the Kansas City Star, in a letter to Miss Marguerite McGowan, head of the Journalism Department at Lindenwood, said, "An interesting field for speculation as to the future of women in journalism is the duration of the present war. Already the enlistments have made serious inroads on the talent of the newspapers. Why not fill these places with women? The idea seems feasible-

"Twenty years ago the woman writer on a newspaper was almost the unknown quantity. Today, however, the woman reporter is a recognized institution.

The field offering most, perhaps, to women writers, is that of topics of woman's sphere. Our own paper is generally interested in stories about kitchens and farms and ways to make them more attractive to women.

Cooking, dressmaking, in fact, all of those industries peculiar to women, including the rearing of children, make their strongest appeal when written by women. There are many little things about homes and industries, where women are employed, that men never would notice. Women must get these, for it is the untold story that is the best of news, provided that it has compelling interest. Too, the field of Journalism offers a splendid opportunity for social service and uplift work, for to the journalist is given the power to serve the community for good and for right.

HOME **ECONOMICS** STUDENTS ARE TAUGHT CONSERVATION.

No flowers, no grass, no weeds are to be found in the back yard of Lindenwood College. Nevertheless, it is the pride

of the college.

With a broad smile the gardener said, "Yes, we have a farm. We raise our own lettuce, ocre, cabbage, sweet potatoes, Irish potatoes, beans, tomatoes, pars-ley, cucumbers, corn," he took a breath, "and we even have hogs. We have three acres of horse corn and over a half acre of sweet corn. We feed our garbage to the hogs. You see we're trying to follow Mr. Hoover's advice, and I think

that we've done pretty well."

Miss Grace Godfrey, head of the Home Economics Department said, "The corn which is not being used on the table, the girls in my department are canning and drying. We can our vegetables and fruits by the dry pack method, that is, surrounding the fruits with syrup, and the vegetables with brine, sealing and then cooking. We are also returning to the methods of our grandmothersdrying corn and other vegetables.

'The products of this department are turned over to the dining room."

When asked whether her courses would receive special instruction along the lines of food economy, Miss Godfrey said, "Gh, yes, yes; today, for instance, we are pickling and preserving melon rinds, we are teaching the girls to utilize everything. Nothing goes to waste around here."

The girls in Miss Godfrey's classes wear the regulation Hoover dresses. They are one piece, blue chambray with white collars and cuffs. They wear

white aprons and white caps.

CAMPUS NOTES.

Miss Willie O. Minor, Class of 1916, will assist Miss Schmitt in the Expression Department.

Mr. and Mrs. William A. Douglas, of St. Louis, spent the week end with Dr. and Mrs. Roemer. Lindenwood is indebted to Mrs. Douglas for her kindness in helping to furnish the Y. W. C. A. rooms-

Lindenwood has two new double tennis courts on the east side of Butler Hall.

Lindenwood has the largest enrollment of St. Charles girls since the organization of the college, eighty-six years ago.

A fire drill was held at the college last week under the direction of the fire chief of St. Charles. The four dormitories were emptied in less than four minutes.

Lindenwood College has a post office in Jubilee Hall which is run on the plan of a regular post office. Each girl has her own box and key. Stamps are sold, mail is delivered twice a day, and packages are delivered after dinner,

Mrs. R. O. Dimming, of Olathe, Kans., and Mrs. George W. Sutherland of St. Louis, graduates of the class of '83, visited the College last week. They were interested in the changes, and expressed their pleasure at the great improvement of the College and its surroundings.

The College Glee Club, under the direction of Prof. Leo C. Miller, Musical Director of Lindenwood College, has been organized.

A Fashion Show depicting the styles of 1920 was held September 15, in the gymnasium. The styles were shown by 250 Lindenwood models. Miss Frances Haire, Hazel Betts, Mary Lee Faris, Johanna Erhardt and Elizabeth Clark won the honors.

Miss Cora Porterfield, head of the Ancient Language Department, took her Caesar and Cicero pupils to St. Louis last Saturday. They went to Washington University to the Saalbery collection at the Art Museum.

Miss Vecie Tillotson, class of '17, Elsberry, Mo., has returned to Lindenwood as student assistant to Miss Pugh, head of the English Department. Miss Tillotson will receive her State Certificate in June.

Miss Alice Linnemann, head of the Art Department, has made arrangements to take her classes to St. Louis to see the exhibit of paintings by American artists at the Art Museum.

Miss Nellie Custis Childs, head of the hospital. will deliver a course of Red Cross First Aid lectures before the entire student body.

Mrs. L. W. Bartell, formerly Miss Lilly Lohmeyer, class of '93, is visiting her mother Mrs. L. H. Lohmeyer, of St. Louis. Mrs. Bartell is now living on the Isle of Pines, West Indies. Both Mrs. Martell and Mrs. Lohmeyer visited Lindenwood last week.

STUDENT ENROLLMENT.

ARKANSAS.

Martha Amis, Fordyce; Mae Briant, Hope; Mary Buchner, Millville; Edaline Geronin, Holly Grove; Minnie McKie, Wynne; Helen Ruebel, Little Rock; Martha Scroggins, Morrillton; Betty Scroggins, Morrillton; Ruth Southard, Fort Smith; Mary Ellen Young, Walnut Ridge; Dollie Hawkin, Foreman; Mildred Roetzel, Bald Knob.

COLORADO.

Frances Cooper, Durango; Petronella Toomey, Aspen; Marjorie Merriam, Westcliffe.

SOUTH DAKOTA.

Ruth Keeling, Mitchell. IDAHO.

LeNelle Breckenridge, Twin Falls; Helen Chalfant, Boise.

ILLINOIS.

Cornelia Achelphol, Anna; Alfreda Culver, Carrollton; Eledith Elliott, Fairfield; Helen Finger, Marissa; Mary Ford, Carlyle; Irene Friedman, Abington; Iva Mae Green, Jacksonville; Helen Gossart, Belleville; Sybil Harrison, Christopher; Welcome Hayhurst, Lawrenceville; Pauline Hart, Quincy; Helen Houghton, Woodhull; Marian Hoyt, Nokomis; Florence John, Abington, Marguerite Leopold, Belleville; Madge Moore, Benton; Grace Morrison, Litchfield; Lillian McClusky, Granite City; Martha Peebles, Carlinville; Lillian Pierson, Quincy; Maud Parker, Rocinson; Alma Reintges, Granite City; Marjorie Reynolds, East St. Louis; Blanche Shirley, Benton; Helen Strang, Roodhouse; Harriet Terry, Sidell; Bernadine Weber, Mt. Vernon; Marjorie White, Hillsboro.

INDIANA.

Adrienne Jordan, Vincennes; Ida Miller, Michigan City.

IOWA.

Gussie Klein, McGregor; Louise Rominger, Bloomfield.

KANSAS.

Mildred Alden, Beloit; Marion Campbell, Clay Center; Ethel Carlton, Arkansas City; Frances Cooper, Arkansas City; Frances Conklin, Hutchinson; Theresa Crouse, Arkansas City; Dorothy Crewe, Wichita; Alice Docking Lawrence; Margaret Elliot, Belleville; Inez Ernest, Caney; Maurine Firestone, Anthony; Nadine Irwin, Anthony; Cleora Jenner, Chanute; Helen Peck, Arkansas City; Edwina Peckham, Lawrence; Dorothy Peck, Topeka; Florence Stauffer, Marion; Daphne Wilson; Chanute; Helen Wilson, Chanute; Dorothy Wilson, Wichita.

KENTUCKY.
Constance Adamson, Fulton.
MARYLAND.
Dorothy Roemer, Cumberland.
MISSOURI.

Ernestine Baldwin, Kennett; Irene Baldwin, Kennett; Edith Barger, Albany; Helen Baysinger, Rolla; Eunice Begemann, Hermann; May Beckman, Carthage; Hazel Betts, St. Louis, Ruth Bonsal, Joplin; Helen Brownlee, Appleton City; Marry Priscilla Calder, St. Charles; Martha Castles, St. Louis; Maxine Chandler, Seneca; Louise Child, Richmond; Elizabeth Clark, Joplin; Charlotte Clemens, Springfield; Edythe Cornelius, Maysville; Pauline Crowl, Carthage; Ruby Craighead, Fulton; Jean Catron, West Plains; Ruth Dolan, Joplin; Dorothy Dunn, Shelbyville; Mary Dunwoody, Joplin; Bertha Eastin, Greenfield; Marcia Eberlein, Joplin; Mildred Eberly, Joplin; Johana Erhardt, Kansas City; Estelle Elzemeyer, St. Louis; Faris Mary Lee, Jefferson City; Clothilde Fenwick, Perryville; Sybil Fickes, Moberly; Nina Fiorita, Moberly; Sybil

Flagg, Louisiana; Frances Forney, Moberly; Loula Franklin, Cameron; Goodner Forsythe, Joplin, Leontine Ginter, Sedalia; Stevia Green, Osceola; Marjorie Grove, St. Louis; Ruby Gray, St. Charles; Laura May Harris, St. Charles; Marian Haire, Clinton; Helen Hare, St. Louis; Elizabeth Harmon, Clinton; Frances Harrison, Carthage; Sybil Harrison, Christopher; Aida Haverkamp, Troy; Welcome Hayhurst, Lawrenceville; Adele Houx, Elizabeth Howell, Hannibal; Mildred Henderson, Morrisonville; Elizabeth Hatch, St. Charles; Melba Jaspering, St. Louis; Betty Johnson, Springfield; Dorothy Jones, Richmond Heights; Mildred King, Oregon; Alma Kinkade, New Hampton; Marian Knapp, Rolla; Katherine Koch, St. Joseph; Margaret Lohman, Jefferson City; Mayme Looney, Jackson; Marjorie Looney; Kansas City; Eleanore Moehlkamp, St. Charles; Louise Malkmus, Kansas City; Virginia Marbury, Farmington; Dorothy Miller. Howell, Hannibal: Elizabeth Marbury, Farmington; Dorothy Miller, Webster Groves; Dorothy Miller, Aurora; Virginia Miller, Aurora; Ruby Miller, Joplin: Mary Moore, Hannibal; Sara Jane Murrel, Mashall; Louise McClelland. Webster Groves: Helen McCune. Louisiana; Louise McGee, Sikeston; Mary McRoberts, Sedalia; Ann Niccolls, Kirkwood; Maud Oberman, Jefferson City; Edith Owen, Clinton; Mildred Ogle, St. Louis; Phyllis Parr, St. Charles; Evelyne Payne, St. Charles; Marvelle Parks, Sedalia; Fern Parker, Carthage; Willella Pearson, Louisiana; Juliet Price, Jefferson City; June Price, Joplin; Frederica Priesmeyer, Moberly; Hazel Rea, Plattsburg; Aline Reavis, St. Louis; Eva Reed, West Plains; Alene Robertson, Carthage; Froncie Rowell, Excelsior Springs; Elizabeth Rowley, Carthage: Josephine Russell, Brecken-ridge; Lillie Rose, Kansas City; Alene Salveter, St. Charles; Ruby Sandberg, St. Louis; Eunice Schaus, St. Louis; Florence Schaper, Washington; Alice Sebree, Springfield; Loentine Sharon, Carrollton; Dorothy Sherer, Bethany; Helen Shepard, Union Star; Annette Simmons, Clarence; Ruth Skinner, St. Louis; Virginia Smith, Bloomfield; Dorothy Sodemann, St. Louis; Ella Stumpe, Washington; Ruth Stevenson, New Hampton; Mary Stuart, Bethany; Willa Stuart, Bethany, Corinne Sutton, Seneca; Vecie Tillotson, Elsberry; Corinne Tiemann, St. Charles; Florence Tiemann, St. Charles; Velma Thompson, Kahoka; Louise Tragett, Rolla; Ruth Trusky, Kansas Citv; Helen Uhl, Cam-eron; Liv. Udstad, St. Charles: Dorothy

Vinyard, St. Louis; Eleanor Wallenbrock, St. Charles; Martha Waite, Kansas City; Christine Webster, Joplin; Erma Weiss, St. Louis; Helen Wiener, St. Louis; Alma Williams, Farmington; Lucille Wilson, California; Lucille Wingate, Maysville; Doris Winters, Clinton; Iola Woodfill, Aurora; Jessamine Woodruff, Springfield; Dorothy Wright, Webster Groves; Ida Mae Wolfe, Holden; Mildred Wunderlich, St. Louis; Agnes Wilson, St. Charles.

NEBRASKA.

Suszaine Brecht, Falls City; Florence Graves, Lincoln: Lelia Samish, Beatrice.

NEW MEXICO.

Jessie French, Raton.

OKLAHOMA.

Lucile Armstrong, Oklahoma argaret Atwood, Oklahoma City; Margaret City: Josephine Carner, Bartlesville; Ernestine Embry, Nowata: Ada Henshaw, Oklahoma City: Vareda Hillman, Cushing; Dane Hutchins, Claremore; Lillian Ivey (Mrs. West), Oklahoma City; Ouita Johnstone, Claremore; Julia McGowan, Bartlesville; Emily McGowan, Bartles-Dorothy Olmsted, Waynoka: Helen Rice, Bartlesville; Theresa Ruth Flippin, Claremore: Jessie Rowland, Hobart; Carol Stephens, Pawhuska; Hila Williams, Vinita.

TENNESSEE.

Louise Matthews.

WASHINGTON.

Anna Burlingame, Bellingham; Irene Farley, Bellingham; Dorothy Ingersoll, Seattle.

SIAM

Esperance Freeman.

PERSONAL LETTERS.

My Dear Mrs. Roemer:—
I think it must have been you who sent my napkin ring a few days ago. Thank you for sending it to me, as I value the years associated with it very much.

Four of those years were so happily spent within the walls of Lindenwood College, that I shall always cherish memories dear of the friendships formed

there.

I am spending my summer vacation at Long Beach, and shall return to Puente, California, in September, to resume my teaching. I am now vice-principal in the high school there, at an excellent salary.

I have been following, in your bulletins, with interest the formation of Lindenwood clubs in the Midle West, and look forward to the time when such a club

may be established in Los Angeles.

I recognized Miss Porterfield and Miss Hanna on a recent copy of the Bulletin. Kindly give them my regards. I am always glad to receive the Bulletin and news of Lindenwood, and always rejoice in the wonderful advance she is making.

> . Cordially yours, Grace E. Irwin, Puente, Calif. R. R. No. 1, Box 14.

Dear Dr. Roemer:-

Please accept our heartiest thanks for the interesting little Bulletin that has leen coming our way so faithfully. All that Lindenwood does is welcome news to us, however, the paper would make good reading for anyone who had never been to Lindenwood.

I have had much reason since to be grateful for my Lindenwood days, not only because of the memories of good times, but because of the solid foundation laid for my graduation from Agnes

Scott College this last May.
I'm still as much of a Lindenwood girl as ever, and all that Lindenwood, does, or sets her heart on doing, will be noted with the warmest interest.

Here are all good wishes for tuture days, and for the coming season espe-

cially, from

May McIver, 127 Cleburne Ave., Atlanta, Ga.

Dear Doctor Roemer:-

I want to thank you for sending me the Bulletin. You don't know how I It surely is a "letter from enjoy it-home."

Here another year has begun. Why, it only seems yesterday that I unpacked in my room in Sibley, and started out to be a "Lindenwood Girl." Yet, I've never seen "Linn" or Niccolls Hall! I sincerely hope this will be the biggest and grandest year Lindenwood has ever known, and that when June comes around all capped and gowned, there will be even a larger number added to our list of girls of other days.

Lindenwood will always hold a cherished place in the hearts of her girls who love the Lindenwood of Yesterday, rejoice in the Lindenwood of Today, and dream for the Lindenwood of Tomorrow.

With best wishes for you and Mrs.

Roemer, I am,

Sincerely, "Billie" Herwig ('16), Farmington, Mo.